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MEMORANDUM 
 
To:  Board of Regents 
 
From:  Board Office 
 
Subject: Preliminary Five-Year Capital Improvement Plans, 
  FY 2003 - FY 2007 
 
Date:  July 6, 2001 
 
Recommended Actions: 
 
1. Consider the Board Office preliminary recommendation of $314.9 million for the 

Five-Year State-Funded Capital Program for FY 2003 - FY 2007  
(Table 1); 

 
2. Consider the Five-Year Program (FY 2003 – FY 2007) of $152.4 million for the 

University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics to be funded by Hospital Building 
Usage Funds (Table 3); and 

 
3. Receive the report on FY 2003 – FY 2007 capital plans of $316.3 million  for 

the universities, special schools and Lakeside Laboratory to be funded by 
sources other than capital appropriations, Academic Building Revenue Bonds, 
or hospital funds (Table 4).   

 
Executive Summary: 
 
Three five-year capital plans for the period FY 2003 - FY 2007 are included in this 
docket memorandum: 
 

a) Five-year capital program to be funded by capital appropriations or 
Academic Building Revenue Bonds (including projects to be funded by tax-
exempt bond proceeds to be issued by the state as authorized for the 
state’s tobacco trust fund); 
 

b) University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics Five-Year Program to be funded by 
Hospital Building Usage Funds; and  
 

c) Capital programs of the universities, special schools and Lakeside 
Laboratory to be funded from all sources of funds excluding state - 
requested capital funds and UIHC Hospital Building Usage Funds.  
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Development of these five-year capital programs is consistent with the Board’s 
Strategic Plan and Procedural Guide, and the Iowa Code.  Section 9.02 (B2) of the 
Board’s Procedural Guide requires all-funds, five-year building programs to be 
presented to the Board in July.  These programs are to include projects to be 
funded from all sources of funds.  The Iowa Code requires the Board to submit a 
Five-Year, State-Funded Building Program to the General Assembly at the 
beginning of each legislative session. 
 
The institutions submitted all-funds five-year capital plans (FY 2003 - FY 2007) 
totaling $1.0 billion.  Of this amount, the universities, special schools and 
Lakeside Laboratory requested funding from the state in the amount of  
$485.3 million, which would be combined with $83.9 million in private (gift) funds 
for the projects (Table 2).  The Board Office preliminary recommendation for the 
Five-Year Capital Priority Plan to be funded by capital appropriations or 
Academic Building Revenue Bonds is $314.9 million, with $83.9 million in private 
funds (Table 1). Last year, the institutions requested funding of $470.0 million 
and the Board recommended a Five-Year Plan for state funds (FY 2002 – FY 
2006) of $296.0 million.  
 
The University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics Five-Year Capital Program  
(FY 2003 - FY 2007) will be financed by patient-generated funding.  Projects 
totaling $152.4 million are included in the program (Table 3).  The program 
includes $79.3 million in projects previously approved or for which approval will be 
requested in FY 2002, but for which funds will be expended during the period  
FY 2003 – FY 2007.   
 
UIHC projects for which approvals are planned to be requested during the  
FY 2003 – FY 2007 period total $73.1 million.  Of this amount, $41.7 million have 
been included in University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics five-year capital 
programs previously submitted to the Board.  Projects not previously listed include 
heating, ventilating and air conditioning, energy conservation, and utility system 
upgrades, renovations for pediatric specialty clinics, and refurbishing of Carver 
Pavilion inpatient units.  All projects listed on the five-year plan, for which 
approvals have not yet been granted, will be brought forward for specific project 
approval as required by Board procedures. 
 
The institutional five-year program to be financed from sources other than state-
funded requests or UIHC revenue totals $316.3 million.  Included are projects for 
the residence, parking, utility and telecommunications systems, as well as 
improvements to be undertaken with operating general funds.  The projects listed 
on Table 4 are subject to further review and availability of funding and specific 
project approval by the Board. 
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Background and Analysis: 
 
State-Funded Capital Program: FY 2003 - FY 2007 
 
The Board Office preliminary recommendation is for a five-year capital 
improvement program of $314.9 million (Table 1, page 8) funded by capital 
appropriations (including appropriations from the tax-exempt bond proceeds 
restricted funds account of the tobacco trust fund) or Academic Building Revenue 
Bonds.  In addition, private funds totaling $83.9 million would help finance the 
projects.   
 
The recommendations focus on academic / instructional facilities, reflect 
institutional strategic planning, and identify and provide for critical needs related to 
the missions of each institution.  Annual amounts are also recommended for fire 
and environmental safety and deferred maintenance to help address these 
important facility issues. 
 
The capital improvement requests for state funds and Board Office preliminary 
recommendations for the FY 2003 – FY 2007 Plan are summarized below: 
 

 Total  Total 
 Request  Recommendation 

Institution ($ thousands)  ($ thousands) 
    

SUI $189,513  $117,838 
ISU 162,800  109,700 
UNI 127,600  84,600 
ISD 3,235  1,035 
IBSSS 1,360  930 
Regents/Lakeside Lab 747  747 
Total $485,255  $314,850 

 
The institutions made a number of revisions in their five-year state capital requests 
(FY 2003 – FY 2007) from the requests presented last year (FY 2002 – FY 2006).  
Some of the more significant changes are as follows: 
 

University of Iowa 
 
As noted in G. D. 14, the University of Iowa has expanded its request from the 
renovation of the east wing of the Chemistry Building (total cost in  
FY 2002 – FY 2006 plan of $15.2 million) to include the remodeling, 
modernization and expansion in a number of areas of the building in addition to 
the renovation of the east wing.  The University is in the process of undertaking 
a study to determine the needs for the building; the University has included a 
request for $31.2 million in its Five-Year Plan submittal. 
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The University has also expanded the Macbride Hall – Remodeling and 
Renewal project to include other buildings on the Pentacrest.  The estimated 
cost for the renewal of the buildings and heating, ventilating and air 
conditioning modernization is $10 million. 

 
Iowa State University 

 
The number one priority for FY 2003 funding is the Undergraduate Classrooms 
and Auditoriums project discussed in G. D. 14.  This project would improve 
worn and outdated instructional spaces in response to the University’s 
dedication to undergraduate education. 
 
Last year Iowa State University requested $7.2 million in FY 2006 for 
Veterinary Medicine Hospital.  Due to its low institutional priority ranking, this 
project was not included in the Board’s FY 2002 – FY 2006 plan.  The 
University has moved this request up on its priority list and is now requesting 
funding in the second and third year of the plan - FY 2004 and FY 2005.  The 
scope of the project has expanded and includes an addition to the Veterinary 
Medicine complex.  The $20 million requested from the state would be 
matched by $20 million in gifts.  A request to undertake a feasibility study is 
included in the University’s capital register this month.  (See ISU B-1.)  The 
study would develop a master plan to facilitate future remodeling and guide 
new construction to meet current and anticipated program needs. 

 
The University is requesting a total of $20 million in funding in FY 2005 and 
FY 2006 for a Plant Sciences Building to support the nine interdisciplinary 
centers focused on specific areas of plant science research and graduate 
education.  The requested state funding would be matched with $30 million in 
gifts. 

 
University of Northern Iowa 
 
The University has substituted, in its priority ranking, the Electrical / Distribution 
Loop System project for the Renovation of Price Laboratory School.  The Price 
Laboratory project has been refocused to include the replacement (rather than 
renovation) of academic space, with the estimated total cost being reduced from 
$21.5 million to $13 million. 
 
The Science Buildings Renovation project has been divided into two phases, 
which would be undertaken subsequent to the completion of the McCollum 
Science Hall Addition project.  The total estimated cost for the renovations is 
$21 million. 

 
The Board Office has reviewed the changes to the institutional plans described 
above, and other proposed changes, and has incorporated many of these 
modifications into the Board Office preliminary recommendation. 
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The first year of the FY 2003 – FY 2007 Capital Plan becomes the Board’s  
FY 2003 capital budget request. (See G.D. 14.)   
 
The Board Office will review and discuss the projects, priorities and dollar amounts 
recommended for all years of the Plan with the institutions prior to the September 
Board meeting. 
 
Table 2 (pages 9 to 12) provides a comparison by fiscal year of institutional 
requests and the Board Office preliminary recommendations.  In some 
instances, funding is recommended in a fiscal year different than the year in which 
it was requested.   
 
It is recommended that lower priority institutional projects be deferred into the out – 
years.  Projects requested but not recommended for inclusion in the  
FY 2003 - FY 2007 Five-Year Plan are identified on Table 2. 
 
The Board Office preliminary recommendation for the Five-Year Plan is realistic in 
light of projected available revenue and addresses relative needs among the 
institutions. 
 
Approval of this five-year capital program does not constitute approval of specific 
projects but is an estimate of future capital needs.  Descriptions of the projects are 
included in the Regent Exhibit Book. 
 
University of Iowa Hospitals and Clinics Capital Program:  
FY 2003 – FY 2007 
 
The Board Office preliminary recommendation includes the University of Iowa 
Hospitals and Clinics five-year requested plan of $152.4 million (Table 3,  
pages 13 -15) to be financed with patient-generated revenues. 
 
UIHC has modified the presentation of its plan to show the planned expenditures 
by fiscal year.  Thus, projects approved by the Board in FY 2001 could be shown 
on the plan, as expenditures could occur during the FY 2003 – FY 2007 period.  
 
Table 3 shows on a summary line the planned expenditures for projects previously 
approved by the Board or for which approval is to be requested in  
FY 2002.  Projects for which approvals will be requested in the FY 2003 – FY 2007 
period are shown separately, with expenditures estimated for these projects at 
$73.1 million during this period.   
 
The projects for which approvals would be requested during the FY 2003 –  
FY 2007 period can be summarized by type, as follows: 
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 ($ Thousands) 

Fire & Environmental Safety Resolution $2,441 
New Construction (completion of shell space) 8,019 
Remodeling/Renovation 62,612 

Total $73,072 
 
The capital program includes three new construction projects: 
  
• Emergency Trauma Center Office and Support Facilities Expansion (addition 

to the north side of Carver Pavilion) – total cost of $1.6 million;  
 

• Development of Geriatric and Other Internal Medicine Clinics (completion of 
shell space on the 4th level of Pomerantz Family Pavilion) - total cost of  
$8.8 million, of which $3.6 million would be expended from FY 2003 –  
FY 2007; and 
 

• Development of Hospital Support Facilities (completion of shell space on the 
5th level of Pomerantz Family Pavilion) – total cost of $2.8 million. 

 
The remodeling / renovation projects include utility distribution upgrades and 
corridor refurbishments; energy conservation measures; heating, ventilating and 
air-conditioning projects; and elevator replacements in addition to projects which 
will remodel space vacated by the units moving to the Pomerantz Family Pavilion. 
 
The total plan, by fiscal year, is as follows: 
 

($ thousands) 

FY 2003 FY 2004 FY 2005 FY 2006 FY 2007 Total 
$28,648 $33,210 $36,078 $28,608 $25,896 $152,440 

 
The plan for new FY 2003 – FY 2007 projects is as follows: 
 

($ thousands) 

FY 2003 FY 2004 FY 2005 FY 2006 FY 2007 Total 
$1,745 5,090 15,592 24,749 25,896 $73,072 

 
 
All new projects on the five-year plan will be brought forward for specific project 
approval, as required by Board procedures. 
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Other-Funds Five-Year Capital Plans: FY 2003 – FY 2007 
 
Table 4 (pages 16 – 19) provides a summary of institutional major building needs 
to be funded by sources other than state capital funds or UIHC funds. 
  
Other fund sources include: operating budget building renewal funds, income from 
treasurer’s temporary investments, auxiliary service or enterprise bond funds 
(utility, telecommunications and residential systems), Iowa Department of 
Transportation institutional roads program, gifts and grants, and departmental 
renewal and replacement funds. 
 
Amounts of other funds by institution and fiscal year are summarized below: 
 

($ thousands) 

 FY 2003 FY 2004 FY 2005 FY 2006 FY 2007 Total 
SUI $41,340 $30,368 $26,368 $19,380 $12,380 $129,836 
ISU 19,186 54,375 44,086 12,580 15,882 146,109 
UNI 14,190 7,959 4,440 9,640 2,790 39,019 
ISD 200 200 200 200 200 1,000 
IBSSS 40 40 40 40 40 200 
Lakeside 16 17 18 19 20 90 
Total $74,972 $92,959 $75,152 $41,859 $31,312 $316,254 

 
The Board is asked to receive this section of the report; the proposed projects are 
subject to further review and availability of funding and specific project approval by 
the Board. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
h/bf/2001/01juldoc/fiveyrpln.doc 

 


























